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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION MINUTES-approved
Wednesday, April 11, 2018
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, April 11, 2018, at 9:30 A.M., in the Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer.
In attendance: Council Members Lori (Chair), Al Ferraro (Vice Chair), Aaron Bowman; Commissioners Robert Birtalan,  Lindsey Brock, Matt Brockelman, Jed Davis, Steven Davis, Jill D. Haskell, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Steve Swann, Michelle Tappouni, Ex-Officio; Commissioners Garrett N. Barket, and Marshall Adkison, Ex-Officio, were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White and Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Dock Master; Mia Richardson, Legislative Assistant, Jessica Matthews Legislative Supervisor; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division. (See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees).
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for its March 14, 2018 meeting, as revised and distributed. The Chair, Council Member Boyer, indicated that she had recommended corrections that were subsequently made.

The first item on the agenda was the St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees.  Dr. Quinton White reported that manatees are back and it appears that they have returned earlier than in previous years.  Rainfall is one or two inches lower than the usual four inches and that has allowed salinity in the river to get back to its typical range.  The river’s water temperature is cold.  Colder nights have kept the temperature in the 60s.
Dr. White reported that the Manatee Management Plan is proceeding on time; all of the edits will be finalized on Friday; the  finalized draft will be posted on Monday, April 16th and the final draft will be brought back to the Waterways Commission at the May 9th monthly meeting of the Waterways Commission for the Commission’s approval.
Dr. Pinto reported that media day was held on April 6th to publicize the opening of the boating season.  A press conference was held at Metropolitan Park.  Law enforcement officials were there remind the public what is expected of them.  As far as manatees are concerned, the water temperature is still below the threshold for the return of a large number of manatees but there  but some of the animals have been reported seen  in the area, mostly at warm water outfalls at JEA generating stations.  Between mid-May and June, we can expect 300 to 350 manatees in the area.   As daylight increases, manatees can be expected to migrate to the area in larger numbers.  Dr. Pinto reported that there three cold stress manatee fatalities and one where the cause is undetermined.  No watercraft-related deaths have been reported, to date.
Dr. White indicated that Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston had advised him that FIND required that a Waterways Resolution be approved by the Commission accepting the Maritime Management Plan.  The Chair requested that Ms. Johnston draft a resolution for the Commission to act on at the next Commission meeting.

The next agenda item was a presentation on artificial reefs by John Flowe, Environmental Engineer Manager, Environmental Quality Division, Neighborhoods Department.   Mr. Flowe explained that the City has 21 permits that the City has not submitted for renewal.  He discussed permitted zones for artificial reefs and the two artificial reefs that the City deployed in the St. Johns River.  Mr. Flowe explained that the shrimping industry is opposed to the artificial reef program.  The Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission is trying to work with the shrimpers in efforts to resolve their concerns with artificial reefs. Mr. Flowe explained that in the permitting the process, the second step in the process after the acquisition of a permit is to gather materials.  The third step is to identify funding sources.  Typical funding sources for an artificial reef program include FWC grants, the Fishing and Diving Association, offshore fishing clubs and local matches for artificial reefs and an artificial reef trust fund.  The fourth step is choosing sites.  The fifth step involves paperwork.  The sixth step is arranging a transportation system to transport the artificial reefs to deployment sites.  The seventh step is deployment.
The Chair, Council Member Boyer, referenced an August 9th presentation that Mr. Flowe had made to the Commission.  At the time, we were under the impression that the City was in the process of seeking a permit to deploy a third inshore artificial reef.   Ms. Boyer expressed disappointment to learn that currently,  because of an FWC decision, the City cannot deploy additional artificial reefs for four years.  The City has to wait until a four-year Jacksonville study of the artificial reefs is completed.   Dr. White explained that it is necessary to wait until the three-year study of the deployed reefs are completed to ascertain whether the artificial reef are functioning properly before committing any additional funding to deploy more reefs.  Ms. Boyer contended that the Jacksonville Waterways Commission should have been a part of the conversation to delay further deployments.  She further made the point that she saw no need for further consideration of deploying more reefs now since a four-year delay is in place.  Commissioner Matt Brockelman, as the Commission’s liaison to EQD’s artificial reef work will meet with John Flowe discuss the renewal of the permits and potential funding sources.  His report will be on the agenda for the next Commission meeting.
In a response to a question raised by Council Member Al Ferraro, Mr. Flowe explained that the moratorium on the deployment of artificial reefs only applied to the inshore artificial reefs and not to off-shore reefs.

There were two legislative items. 
Ordinance 2018-251, Approp $89,000 from the Spec Council Contingency for JSO to PWD to Engage A Professional Surveyor to Provide Cross-Section Surveys of McCoy’s Creek From Mouth of Creek  Inland to Cherokee St. Including Tributary Crossing HollyBrook Pk from McCoy’s to Old Seabrook Rail Line South of Beaver St… Council Member Boyer, sponsor of the ordinance explained what the legislation entailed.  The work underway at McCoy’s Creel is a flood control and restoration project.  By a vote of 11-0, the Commission voted to recommend approval of the item.

Ordinance 2018-239, Approp $150,000 from FL Boater Improvement Proj Fund for Phase II of the Hood Landing Boat Ramp Repair and Replacement Proj… Council Member Boyer and Waterways Coordinator, Captain Jim Suber, provided background information on the proposed legislation.  He referenced the December FIND Subcommittee meeting where it was decided to turn to the FL Boater Improvement Fund as a funding source for the project; applying for FIND funding would delay completion of the project because of the lengthy FIND process.  By a vote of 11-0, the Commission voted to recommend approval of the item.
On Task Assignment Members’ Updates, Commissioner Steve Swan reported that one of the assignments that he is working on is access to the Jacksonville Zoo.  Hurricane Matthew demolished the zoo’s dock.   He is currently awaiting the results of a bathymetric survey and according to Bob Skalitzky, that could be a couple of months.  Commissioner Swann reported that he is also working on alternative dredge technology.  He is also working on kayak trail markers, working with Parks & Recreation to determine placement of markers.
Lastly, he is working on better boater access to Alimacani.  Dredging is not feasible since it will continually silt. He explained that the jetties are the source of the problem.  The Chair, Council Member Boyer, suggested that the Commissioner reach out to Council Member Bill Gulliford and Mark Middlebrook (Timucuan Parks Foundation Executive Director).  Council Members Aaron Bowman and Al Ferraro said that they would assist Mr. Swann in finding a solution to the problem.
Commissioner Jill Haskell provided an update on the prospects of expanding  boat shows in Jacksonville.  She reminded the body of the impending boat show in Jacksonville.  She explained that she has been hearing reports of the boating public inquiring about boaters wanting access for arriving at the boat show by boat.  Captain Suber explained that there would be limited space for dockage at the boat show.  There would be water taxi access.  Commissioner Haskell also commented on efforts to make the boat shows more public friendly with more activities and various demonstrations.  The Chair suggested that Ms. Haskell get together with Brent Fine, the new interim head of Sports and Entertainment.
Commissioner Raymond Pringle raised the issue of accessibility of the disabled on water taxis. He reported that he brought his concerns to the attention of the water taxi operators and offered suggestions on how to resolve the accessibility issue particularly with regards to the ramps.  After  five months, he has had no response.  He said that if we are going to have events like the boat shows, people with disabilities will be unable to get to the boat show by water taxi.  The Chair indicated that she would have water taxi operators at the next Waterways Commission meeting to address the issues that Commissioner Pringle raised.

Bob Skalitzky, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources, Parks, Recreation and Community Services, provided update information on the status of repair work on facilities damaged by Hurricanes Matthew and Irma.   He referenced the handout that was distributed on the status of repair work that has been completed or still underway.  With regard to the Jacksonville Landing docks,  Tayler Engineering is ready to proceed with the design process.  He anticipates completion of the Landing’s repair work by Summer/Fall 2018.
The timeframe could be adjusted that delays completion by inspections, permitting issues and amended contract work. Council Member Boyer said that she saw the Summer/Fall 2018 repair work completion target as unlikely.
The next item on the agenda was presentations on wetlands permitting, provisions in the Comprehensive Plan, the responsibility of the Water Management District, the responsibility of the City, and observations from the St. Johns Riverkeeper.

The first presenter was by Kristen Reed, Chief of Community Planning, Planning and Development Department.   She explained that the Planning & Development Department is charged with the responsibility of  the City’s administration of the  goals,  objectives and policies of the Comprehensive Plan.  She referenced two documents that defined specific aspects and provisions of the Comprehensive Plan that related to the wetlands. (See attached documents).   She proceeded to summarize the Comprehensive Plan requirements.

The Comprehensive Plan defines wetlands as those areas which are inundated or saturated by surface water or groundwater at frequency and duration sufficient to support a prevalence of vegetation typically adapted for life in saturated soils.  Ms. Reed explained  Conservation/Coastal Management  (CCME) Management Element Wetlands Categories in the 2030 Comprehensive Plan.  Category I wetlands are defined in CCME Policy 4.1.1 as those wetlands classified as Saltwater Marshes.  Category II wetlands as those wetlands classified as Riverine/Estuarine.  Category III wetlands defined as those wetlands that are not Categories I or II wetlands.
CCME in the 2030 Comprehensive  Plan has policies regarding protection of the City’s wetlands.  The policy includes stipulations to achieve no further net loss of the natural functions of the City’s remaining wetlands, to improve the quality of the 
City’s wetlands resources over the long term and to improve the water quality and fish and wildlife values of wetlands.  The policy states that the City shall complement rather than duplicate existing wetland protection programs of the Florida Department of Environmental Protection, the St. Johns River Water Management District and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.
Ms. Reed fielded numerous questions, assisted by Mike Sands,  Chief of Development Services, Planning & Development Department.  Mr. Sands fielded questions from Council Member Boyer on floodplain management issues.
Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper, characterized wetlands protection  as a critical element for the protection of the St. Johns River.  50% of advocacy for the river and tributaries is about the protection of the wetlands.  She explained a City and federal policy of a no net loss policy  that stipulates that to avert damage to wetlands, wetlands are to be avoided or minimize negative impacts.  Failing either,  there should be compensation for losses.  She lamented that that policy has not succeeded in its objective.  She characterized wetlands as “kidneys” for the river by filtering out pollutants and nutrients.  The wetlands help the river cleanse itself naturally. They provide shoreline stabilization to check sedimentation and minimize local flooding.
Ms. Rinaman faulted the St. Johns River Water Management District’s permitting process for negative impacts on wetlands, specifically SJRWMD’s  Environmental Resource Permits. She explained that the negative impact of the permits on wetlands is increasing each year.

She faulted both the SJRWMD and the Army Corps of Engineer for an over-reliance on mitigation banks.

Geoff Sample Intergovernmental Coordinator, St. Johns River Water Management District, provided the St. Johns River Water Management District’s perspective.  He explained that SJRWMD had two regulatory programs: the regulating the consumptive use of water and the environmental permitting program related to surface water and wetlands. Mr. Sample explained local government’s responsibilities for land use, zoning regulations, and compliance with a comprehensive plan.  There is the local policy framework that the Water Management District considers in the permitting process for impacts on surface water and wetlands. Mr. Sample explained the environmental considerations that the District weighs and the rules on the method of delineating in the Florida Administrative Code and Florida Statutes.  He explained the different kinds of wetlands.
Mr. Sample fielded numerous questions.  Ms. Boyer asked in the permitting process, does the Water Management District consider local jurisdictions  regulations and comprehensive plan or does the District operate on the State’s regulations?  Mr. Sample deferred to environmental engineering staff of the District to respond to specific questions on the District’s process.  A fairly lengthy discussion ensued on the SJRWMD’s process on delineation and the process of scoring in the permitting to build structures.  Commissioner Lindsey Brock wanted to know how would the Water Management District resolve the conflict if it provided a developer a permit to build and the City comes in and orders a halt to the building?
After Planning & Development Director’s remarks on challenges that local jurisdictions have in land use laws and state regulations, the Chair announced that she will add to the agenda for the next Commission meeting a discussion on flooding issues and land use issues.
The Chair announced that she is deferring the Powerboat Racing in Downtown Jacksonville item (Captain Jim Suber).

Commissioner Jed Davis provided a brief update on the meetings of the Downtown River and Waterfront Activation Task Force.  He reported on the discussion of a Float-in Movie Theatre.  He expects to have a full report on Task Force recommendations on downtown waterfront activation at the next Commission meeting.
Commissioner Davis wanted to know the status of any applications for Big P grant funding.  Bob Skalitsky explained that the City had applied for a $30,000 Florida Boater Improvement Program grant for  Dinsmore Landing  Floating Docks.

In New Business, Joe Kistel, Executive Director, TISIRI, Think It Sink It Reef It), briefly discussed local artificial reef initiatives and will provide an update at the next Commission meeting.
James Richardson, Administrator, Environmental Protection Board, provided information on the 2nd Annual Aquafest at the Museum of Science and History (May 5, 2018).

In Public Comment, John Nooney commented on Mr. Kistel work on artificial reefs, waterfront activities and the Paddling Guides for Hogan’s Creek.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:02 P.M.
John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

May 15, 2018
Posted: 4:00 P.M.
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